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Introduction
Dear Parents/Carers

As Chairman of the Board of Governors of Rosstulla School it gives me great pleasure to introduce our Annual Report for the year 2019/20. The Annual Report normally provides an overview of important events in the school calendar during the past academic year and contains information about the life of the school and its’ management. However, it would be a gross understatement to say the academic year 2019/20 and beyond has been anything but normal and my report is a personal reflection on what has been a most challenging time for education.

Doubtlessly there is a heightened level of anxiety among all members of the school community but still the excitement on the faces of children coming to school every morning makes us all realise how privileged we are to be part of a system that has the education and welfare of our children at it's very heart.

The past number of months have been extremely difficult for everyone in our school community. School lives have been turned upside down and we have had to change practices that formed the fabric of the school day for our pupils and staffing, in order to comply with Covid-19 protocols. Since August, the staff have worked tirelessly to make the school a safe and happy space and each day, in their interactions with pupils, we see how they have brought a rhythm and a degree of normality to young lives. I am amazed and comforted by the sense of normality that radiates through our school buildings during this time of uncertainty and I can assure you that everyone on the staff at Rosstulla will continue to do everything in their power to keep Rosstulla open so that our children will continue to flourish and reach their full potential.

In Rostulla we take pride in our special community. I would like to thank you, our parents and family members, for supporting and respecting the changes that we have been forced to introduce - I know it hasn't been easy! We are all disappointed that we have had to press pause on the many special events that normally punctuate our school calendar but I look forward to the day when faces are not obscured by face-coverings, when we can linger for a chat outside school, maybe embrace each other with a comforting hug, and then raise our eyes to the better days which surely lie ahead.

Finally, on behalf of the Board of Governors I would like to take this opportunity to pay tribute to our principal Miss Laura Matchett and staff, both teaching and non-teaching, for their dedication to the school, for the sacrifices made, and for their commitment to the individual needs of each and every pupil. None of the good work highlighted by the report could be accomplished without the combined effort of all members of the school community.

Dr Alan Preston

Chairman, Board of Governors

Enrolment
The school has places for 166 pupils aged between 4 and 17 years old and admission is by request of Special Education at EA, North Eastern Region.  

In 2019-20 we had 168 pupils on roll.
Finance 

The school continues to have a partially delegated budget.  
Total budget for 2019-20
Article 60 Allocation 


£93,685
Entitlement Framework


£9,762
Extended Schools:     


£16,2411
Shared Education


£15,758

A massive thankyou to all the individuals and agencies who donated or raised money for the school this year

David McFadden                       



£100.00
Carrick Rangers Disability football club                
£220.00
Enkalon Foundation                  



£300.00
And to all parents who made voluntary contributions to school funds last year.
School Development Plan
In light of the current circumstances, the Department and the Education and Training Inspectorate (ETI) have communicated that they recognise the need for a flexible approach to school development planning in the coming academic year. 

Our time frame for progressing all elements of the SDP last year was cut short however a lot of progress was made between September 2019 and March 2020
A copy of the School Development plan can be found on the school website. 
The Key areas of development in 2019-20
Curriculum
We trialed’ Learning at Home Grids’ with Primary and KS3 students and established this as an effective tool for delivering Home Learning. As a result, have a new flexible Homework Policy which we call a ‘Home Learning Policy’ which is more practical and more flexible to suit the needs of our families. 
Teaching staff received C2K training in August which was aimed at developing our knowledge and skills in ICT and increasing accessibility for students and broadening our use of ICT across the curriculum. We were also able to release specialist staff for the purpose of supporting other staff in the use of ICT which was of huge benefit in increasing staff confidence in this area. 

All staff received training in using Microsoft 365. This has been used extensively for the sharing of information, working on shared documents, filing of assessment documents, and as a communication tool. This also proved invaluable to us as a staff team during lockdown when we were all working form home. Every member of staff was able to use it during this period. 

We have been working on creating more effective means of assessment. We trialed the Q skills app which led us to create our own digital system of recording levels of progression for pupils. This helps us see clearly where and when a child has made progress in specific areas of the curriculum. We have also put in place some testing procedures which help us to identify where pupils are not achieving in line with expectation and also to identify barriers to learning. This in turn is helping us to identify where additional support is needed for individuals. A new assessment policy is in draft form.

We have introduced some new accredited courses to better suit the needs and abilities of our students. This means students have access to more vocational, practical qualifications at a level they can achieve.  
We have specifically focused on the development of Thinking Skills and Personal Capabilities throughout the whole school. Staff carried out online training and research on Thinking Skills Progression Maps and resources during the school closure. An Assessment Tool incorporating a chosen number of Progression Maps was created for Early Years, Year 4-7, KS3 and KS4 and trialed for a number of students in each class. 

Pastoral
We have had a focus on staff wellbeing and team building starting our year off with a staff team challenge event which was highly rated by staff. We had regular staff wellbeing sessions throughout term 1 led by various staff members and staff training thorough Leon Edu focusing on how our individual personalities and attitudes contribute to the team
The pastoral team have been involved in trialling attitudinal and developmental based assessments for pupils in order that academic and personal development can be linked giving us a much broader view of the pupils needs. 
As a whole staff we have had training focusing on attachment and trauma which is helping us develop programmes and strategies to better support these pupils. Examples include;
The development circle time within our curriculum at all ages and stages,

Establishing of breakout areas for pupils who become overwhelmed at times
In house training on sensory issues and strategies for supporting pupils with sensory needs

An investment in sensory resources

Investment in take 10 programme which is now used throughout the school
Restructuring of the dining hall and outdoor play systems to create more positive environments

Daily golden time rewards for primary pupils
Extended golden time clubs for Secondary 
CYPS training for LSA staff in Terms 1 and 2
We wanted to improve our systems of working with parents in supporting the pastoral and social and emotional needs of our students and had a number of family welcome mornings to try to improve parental engagement. Welcome mornings for parents took place in August, November and January. An Easter event was planned but did not place due to COVID-19 closures.  
We trialled the seesaw app as a communication tool between school and home and have now invested in the full version for 2020-21. 
Safeguarding
Safeguarding at Rosstulla permeates through all school life. It remains a central priority in our school. Staff continue to remain vigilant and adhere strictly to policy and procedures following any disclosure, or safeguarding concern.

Staff and Governors were provided with updated annual training by Mrs Avril Fryers (Designated Teacher) on 23.08.19. Deputy Designated Teachers remain the same – Mrs Suzanne Sloan and Mrs Fiona Jamison.

The promotion and development of e-safety (as identified on SDP) continued. Training for staff, parents and Governors took place on 29th January 2020, with a very informative evening from the motivational speaker, Wayne Denner (who advised on positive use of digital space using social media, smart phone tech and the internet. Wayne speaks to 50,000 students, and their parents & businesses every year).
With the emergence of Covid-19, school went into lockdown on 23rd March. Safeguarding concerns remained a high priority through alternative communication with students and parents (via email, phone and online learning platforms.). The Vice Principal / Designated Teacher (Mrs Fryers) continued to liaise closely and regularly with outside agencies e.g. Social Services, CAMHS, TTLAC, Barnardos and other relevant support networks. Remote support was implemented where possible.

The school counselling services in primary and secondary departments ran on a weekly basis throughout the year and also continued during the lockdown period. Primary was support by Family Works and Secondary by ICSS Barnardos. Both services worked to capacity and remain a valuable part of our safeguarding package.

Safeguarding/Child Protection policy and other related policies were updated and available on school website, or on request from the school office.

Community Links

2019-20 was the third year of the Shared Education 154 partnership between Rosstulla and Hill Croft Schools. Although this year was cut short due to school closures in March 2020 it was a very busy and successful year, with the partnership expanding even further. 

The partnerships strategic leadership group consisting of principals and SE co-ordinators from each school met once ½ termly and co-ordinators monthly to plan, oversee and review the expanding partnership. A joint project on Trauma informed schools was also started by SLT in both schools this year. SE co-ordinators also attended training on the Pupil Pathway document which will be instrumental in the auditing, planning and assessment of future SE projects.

Around 50 % of the schools’ populations (139 students, 49 staff and 63 parents) participated in 8 projects across the all key stages. These projects involved 41 joint learner centered pupil sessions in both schools in a wide range of curriculum areas such as LLW, PDMU, Digital Literacy, English with Media and PE, with great success. Teachers where given time to enable them to complete joint planning for these projects and share good practice. 

A big focus this year was the development of community connections within the partnership. The partnership ran a very successful Health fair in Rosstulla in January which developed links with agencies such as Chest, Heart and Stroke, mental health charities and local councils. Parents, carers and staff from both schools and members of the local community attended the fair and found it to be very beneficial. Each school also hosted joint coffee mornings in December and February to enable parents and carers from the partner schools to get to know each other and share experiences. These relationships were further developed via a joint parent walking club and social outings. 

All of the SE news was celebrated and shared on each partner schools’ newsletters, websites, seesaw app and social media accounts. 

Our Extended Schools core programme was carefully planned in close conjunction with aims and needs of the School.  We had activities such as Post Primary Multi-Sports club and Lunchtime Clubs for Year 1-4 pupils facilitated the development of important areas highlighted in the School Development Plan.

Through our core allocation pupils in Years 1-4 and Years 8-13 benefited from the opportunity to attend family learning activities. We also organized a cluster programme with neighbouring schools, Thornfield House and Jordanstown School. Primary pupils could also avail of some much needed Counselling from Family Works.

Newtownabbey Learning Community continues to bring many valuable learning experiences and resources for our pupils including this includes links with 7 other schools in our immediate area, Belfast Metropolitan College, Newtownabbey Regional College, AEL and other local businesses. We have many other very valuable links with Newtownabbey Borough Council, Business in the Community, YMCA to name a few. 

Dr A Preston




L Matchett 

Chairperson of Board of Governors

Principal
